
Board Vision
A city with outstanding parks and 
recreational opportunities within a 
valued natural environment.

Parks & Recreation

Board Mission
The mission of the
Minnetonka Parks &
Recreation Board is to proactively 
advise the City Council, in ways that 
will:

	» Protect & enhance 

Minnetonka’s natural 

environment
	» Promote quality recreation 

opportunities and  facilities
	» Provide a forum for citizens 

interested in our parks, trails, 
athletic fields and open space

Agenda 
Minnetonka Parks 

&
Recreation Board  

___ Elliot Berman
___ James Durbin
___ Chair Nelson Evenrud
___ Chris Gabler

___ Elena Imaretska
___ David Ingraham
___ Ben Jacobs
___ Chris Walick

Wednesday, September 2, 2020		  7 p.m.

Virtual Meeting on WebEx

2.	 Roll Call 

3.	 Reports from Staff

4.	 Approval of Minutes

A) August 5, 2020

5.	 Citizens wishing to discuss items not on the agenda

6.	 Business Items

A) Review Gray’s Bay Marina Slip Fees

B) Covid 19 Update - Recreation

C) Eagle to Bryant Lake Regional Trail Masterplan 
Engagement Process Overview

7.	 Park Board Member Reports

8.	 Information Items

9.	 Upcoming Park Board Agenda Items

10.	 Adjournment

1.    Call to Order

Due to the COVID-19 health pandemic, the park board’s regular meeting place is not available.
Pursuant to Minn. Stat. § 13D.021, park board members will participate in the meeting remotely via WebEx.

Members of the public who desire to monitor the meeting remotely or to give input or testimony during the meeting
can find instructions at https://www.minnetonkamn.gov/government/virtual-meeting-information.



Minutes of the Minnetonka Park Board 
Meeting of August 5, 2020 

 
 

1. Call to Order 
 

2. Roll Call 
 
Park Board Members Present: Nelson Evenrud, Chris Gabler, Elena Imaretska, David 
Ingraham, Ben Jacobs and Christopher Walick. Student member: Elliot Berman. 
 
Excused: James Durbin.  
 
Staff members in attendance: Jeff Dulac, Mike Funk, Carol HejlStone, Jesse Izquierdo, 
Kathy Kline, Kelly O’Dea, Sara Woeste and Leslie Yetka. 

 
Evenrud called the meeting to order at 7 p.m. 
 

3. Reports from Staff  
 
Recreation Director, Kelly O’Dea updated park board members that staff will be calling roll 
individually on any item requiring a vote including the minutes and business items. 
 
O’Dea mentioned that an addendum was emailed to park board members. The addendum 
includes received feedback on Business Item B; which is the consideration of a potential trail 
segment swap along Minnetonka Boulevard.  

 
4. Approval of Minutes 
 

Walick moved, Ingraham seconded a motion to approve the meeting Minutes of June 3, 
2020 as submitted. All voted “yes.” Motion carried. 

 
5.  Citizens wishing to discuss items not on the agenda 
 

Bobbi Hoebelheinrich on behalf of Tonka United Soccer Association suggested adding 
Futsal lines to tennis courts that are getting resurfaced. Futsal is five-a-side soccer on hard 
surfaces. Target Corporation is going around the country and installing these, especially in 
more inner-cities. They did a co-op with Minnesota United in St. Paul and advised that 
surfaces not to be used for just tennis or basketball. It serves more of a diverse population 
both in interest and in culture. They play futsal during the winter months only because that is 
the only time they can find a place to play. In terms of development, we partner with Hopkins 
Community Ed in the winter for their after-school outreach program. They hoped to do that 
this summer but were not able to due to COVID-19. This is an opportunity for the city to look 
at how citizens or community youth could use the tennis courts in another way when the 
courts are not being used for tennis. 

 
Walick has never heard of Futsal but thinks it sounds interesting. He believes that any 
interest that people have in doing outdoor sports; the board should look into especially when 
existing structures can be utilized. 
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Evenrud has a little experience with combining activities such as tennis and futsal. One thing 
that comes to his mind is keeping the lines correct and workable for all different groups. He 
would definitely be interested in exploring it.  
 
Imaretska is interested in learning more about this. She is a big advocate for looking at 
existing infrastructure and how to maximize its use for the most diverse populations. 
 
Gabler mentioned that Hoebelheinrich said this is primarily played in the winter. He wanted 
to clarify that she is talking about outdoor tennis courts. Gabler asked if this would be 
organized or a place to play pick-up games. 
 
Hoebelheinrich would like to use it for both organized and pick-up games. She added that 
regarding the lines, the outside dimensions are the same as tennis. Hoebelheinrich said this 
would be used for outdoors. They play indoors in the winter just because that’s the only time 
they are able to play.  
 
Berman has played Futsal and the issue is that tennis courts have nets. He doesn’t think 
that a tennis court can also act as a Futsal court. There would be multiple line dimensions 
and there would have to be a maneuverable net and posts on the sides. Then of course 
there would have to be goals on either side of the Futsal court. That is just a logistic thing 
that the city would have to look at. Maybe one court can be a designated Futsal court.  

 
6.  Business Items 
 

A.   Lone Lake Park multi-use mountain bike trail usage policy and metrics 
 

O’Dea stated that on Wednesday, Aug. 5, the city learned the Center for Biological 
Diversity (CBD) intends to take legal action if within 60 days the city does not apply for 
an Incidental Take Permit (ITP) and develop a habitat conservation plan pursuant to the 
federal Endangered Species Act regarding the rusty patch bumblebee and the city’s 
mountain bike trail in Lone Lake Park. 

Although the CBD asserts that an ITP is required, the city is still collecting the 
information necessary to make that determination.  

The city is currently developing a mitigation plan to identify and address potential 
impacts to the rusty patch bumble bee and any habitat in the area of the mountain bike 
trail. The city hired Barr Engineering to prepare a biological assessment of the area and 
the University of Minnesota is conducting a bee survey. The city also continues to 
consult closely in this effort with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, the federal agency 
that oversees implementation of Endangered Species Act requirements. 

Once these assessments are complete, the city will be able to make a responsible, 
informed decision regarding whether federal law requires an ITP and habitat 
conservation plan in addition to the city’s current mitigation plans for the bees. 

Woeste gave the staff report. 
 
Walick complimented staff on the metrics section and keeping track of various concerns 
people had. Environmental impact was a big topic with this trail and staff was measuring 
things such as lake quality and keeping track of the Rusty Patch Bumblebee. Walick 
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wondered if staff would keep track of other aspects that could potentially impact the 
environment over time such as erosion. 
 
Woeste responded that erosion was one of the things staff was going to track. Below are 
some things that will be tracked related to environmental impact:  

• Erosion and maintenance on erosion 
• Diseased trees 
• Water quality 
• Invasive species along the corridor 

 
Gabler was curious how hiking and running will interact with biking on the same trail. 
 
Woeste answered that it can be done. The trail is being built primarily as a mountain bike 
trail but staff didn’t want to exclude runners and hikers from using the trail. Also, 
throughout the process staff has stated this will be a self-select trail. Woeste has ran on 
mountain bike trails before. She said that it works, but there has to be communication by 
the biker if they are coming up behind someone on foot and the person on foot may 
have to step off the trail. If a walker or hiker doesn’t feel safe then there are other trails in 
the park they can use. There are many trails that are multi-use and most bikers are used 
to coming up on someone on foot. They just announce their approach and go by. 
 
Gabler added that he sees bikes all the time on the trails. He was worried that the 
mountain bike trail is pretty narrow and when someone communicates they are coming 
on the left, there may not be room to move out of the way. 
 
Woeste responded that people generally have to step off and step back on the trail. 
 
Evenrud was wondering the same thing. He has a feeling that maybe a mountain bike 
trail won’t be a runner’s favorite trail to run on. 
 
Ingraham said this was very well done and very comprehensive. He likes the comment 
about opening and closing the trail based on weather because of potential damage from 
riding on muddy trails. Ingraham asked if there will be actual gates at the trail.  
 
Woeste responded that there will be a gate as a visual cue. There will also be a sign on 
the gate saying the trail is closed to all users. 
 
Ingraham asked if there will be a gate at both ends of the trail. One at Rowland Road 
and the other by the tennis courts. 
 
Woeste answered that there will be at least three gates. They will be located in spots 
that have been identified. 
 
Ingraham was a little concerned about not allowing hiking and running during the winter. 
However, the example given regarding grooming for bikes helps Ingraham understand 
that better. Ingraham really likes the Three Rivers Park District rules stating, “Hikers 
yield to bikes, bikers yield to faster bikes and bikers announce.” The reasoning is if it is 
on the rules, it helps establish this as a bike trail. It’s telling people that they are welcome 
to use it but they have to yield to bikes. He thinks it helps mitigate any disagreement on 
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the trail. A hiker may comment to a biker that they have the same right to use the trail 
but the rule will state that hikers yield to bikes.  
 
Ingraham spends a lot of time walking dogs at Lone Lake. He believes the rule should 
be no retractable leashes, not just six feet. Most people don’t keep their retractable leash 
at six feet. Ingraham thinks a big fear for bikers on a trail is the accordion effect of the 
person that has their dog out to the end of the retractable leash. His suggestion is to 
make it clear and say no retractable leashes. Ingraham suggested in metrics, adding 
dogs present as one of the periodic trail counts. The reason being, if the periodic count 
showed there aren’t many dogs on the trail, staff can then decide if dogs should be 
allowed. Ingraham added that he can have his dog in an unapproved, unmaintained area 
that will be four to five feet from the trail. However, the informal trails have been removed 
and there are maintained trails nearby. He thinks there will be an issue regarding this 
like there is at Purgatory Park. He requested to make the language clear on how to keep 
your dog away from the maintained trail. 
 
Gabler likes the discussion on e-bikes because he thinks that will come back around. As 
he learned e-bikes are not created equal. His neighbors bought one that is a fat tire e-
bike that will go 35 mph with no pedaling and another one that requires pedaling but 
gives the electric assistance. Gabler thinks the topic on what e-bikes are eligible will 
return. 
 
Woeste replied that comment was also made by someone providing feedback. If e-bikes 
would be allowed in the future or at this time; it should also be a pedal assist bike 
specific to mountain biking. A narrow tire could do damage to the trail and be unsafe. 
 
Walick asked if the plan is to post all 13 trailhead rules on one side. He thinks the 
smaller the text and the more information on there, the less likely that people will read all 
of it. If you had just a few important things it may be more likely to catch their eye.  
 
Woeste said they are proposing to use all this language. Based on all the feedback staff 
received, people wanted to see more information there. The good thing is that trailhead 
kiosks can be fairly large and more readable. 
 
Imaretska commended staff for the intention, attention and effort that they have put into 
engaging the main stakeholders and really thinking this through. It looks really good and 
she is really happy with the level of engagement and the process of how they ended up 
here. Imaretska was wondering what happens if someone gets caught on the trail when 
the trail is closed. If somebody sees someone using the trail when it is closed, what 
should they do? Would the city send someone out or would they get a ticket? She is 
curious of the enforcement of the rules. 
 
Woeste replied that hopefully educating someone of the rules would be done before 
someone arrived. Hopefully, if someone saw a user on the trail when the trail is closed, 
they would educate them on why it is important to stay off the trail. Enforcement is a 
challenge especially for people who just aren’t abiding by trail signage in any park. 
Certainly, if it was somebody that was repeatedly doing it, staff would like to have a 
discussion with that person. People can report it to city staff or the land manager and 
staff will try to address it. 
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Imaretska said there should be a communication strategy that includes education pieces 
such as how to use the trail or when to use the trail. She hopes the communication team 
and the stakeholder teams can get information out there. Imaretska thinks there are 
some fun ways to educate the community on how to best use the trail. It was discussed 
that there are some other ways to use the kiosk, such as noting when there is high traffic 
or when teams are using it. Perhaps the park board can help brainstorm ideas when the 
time is right for the communications piece. 
 
Ingraham questioned the parking lot counts and periodic trail counts. If someone is there 
doing those counts, it would be interesting to periodically gather information about the 
people visiting the trail. Some examples of information would be: are they biking or 
driving to the trail, are they residents or nonresidents and from what distance did they 
travel.  

 
Imaretska asked the board what their thoughts are about the retractable leash. She 
thinks that is a very valid comment that Ingraham made. Imaretska thinks that is a very 
important safety piece. 

 
Walick favors keeping rules as consistent across the parks as much as possible. In 
terms of the retractable leash, he thinks it is something to keep track of and see if it 
needs to be changed. 
 
Woeste suggested adding it to the posted trailhead rules. The trailhead rules could read, 
“dogs must be kept on a leash no longer than six feet; no retractable leashes.” Then it’s 
on the trailhead sign but it doesn’t change the ordinance in any way. 
 
Evenrud commented that if they took that advice, the goal can be accomplished without 
doing a motion. 
 
Woeste responded that they could motion to approve it as-is, with the addition of that 
language on rule number 11 getting posted on the trailhead rules. 
 
Imaretska is in favor of that. 
 
Ingraham says it comes back to policy and rules of eight and nine. Going back to who 
has the right-of-way. He thinks it is worth considering having a statement saying it is 
primarily a mountain bike trail and walkers and hikers are allowed to use it. He wants 
something to make it clear that mountain bikes have the right-of-way on the trail. 
Otherwise there could be some disputes on the trail about who is supposed to yield. 
 
Woeste added that there has been a lot of discussion on yielding and how to word right-
of-way over the last year. Someone might feel like they have the right-of-way over the 
other. Maybe add to number eight, “bikers have the right of way, announce your 
approach and yield to others.” A similar rule is the Three Rivers rule stating, “Hikers yield 
to bikers, bikers yield to faster bikers and bikers announce approach to others”. It 
sounded like Ingraham was proposing the language similar to Three Rivers. Staff is 
open to changing the language on how to yield to others. 
 
Izquierdo thinks trying to be concise with plain language is possible. There has been 
some concern from the community about usage on the bike trail. They are wanting to 
make sure it is clear that it is a mountain bike trail that is open for other use and for 
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people to self-select if they want to use it. As far as specific language on yielding and 
working that into the rules; he thinks it is a valid discussion because it could decrease 
conflict along the trail. 
 
Evenrud said the city is trying to be inclusive to several groups without being exclusive 
so it won’t be easy. He is confident with using the language on the front. Everything 
won’t be figured out now but all these questions will get us there.  
 
Imaretska said the current language is worth trying. She likes the language saying 
announce your approach, yield to others and slow traffic right. It is pretty simple 
language. Thinking back to the communication strategy, it will be important to educate 
that it is a mountain bike trail. In terms of posted rules, this seems pretty universal and 
inclusive so she thinks it is worth trying. Pairing it with the communications strategy will 
hopefully bring us the results that we hope for.  
 
Gabler moved, Imaretska seconded a motion to accept the document as-is with the 
addition of verbiage not allowing retractable leashes. All voted “yes.” Motion carried. 

 
B.  Consideration of potential trail segment swap along Minnetonka Boulevard 

 
Carol HejlStone, Park and Trail Planner reported. She mentioned that unfortunately a 
slightly outdated version of the report was included in the packet. The difference is the 
recommendation. We received a request from council member Brad Schaeppi and 
several residents to consider the potential to swap two segments that are included 
within the city’s trail improvement plan so that is what we will be discussing tonight. To 
consider the proposal to swap trail segment number 10, which is along Minnetonka 
Boulevard from Fairchild Avenue to Groveland Elementary with the segment number 
four which is currently programmed for 2022 that is along Minnetonka Boulevard from 
the Marsh to Fairchild Avenue.   
 
Walick thinks people will be happy with building a trail to Groveland Elementary as soon 
as possible. 
 
Jacobs thinks it makes sense and it will get more use in that area than the other portion. 
He thinks staff did a nice job and that it was a good decision. 
 
Imaretska agrees and is thrilled for all the kids and families that go to Groveland 
Elementary School. However, she read the feedback by the people that will be 
impacted by the swap and she hears their concern and feels for them. From personal 
experience and looking at the segment, there is a very dangerous curve in the road. 
She is wondering if it is possible to extend segment 10 to Steel Street. If that can 
happen, it would mitigate the dangerous curve so there would still be a trail which would 
help all users. In a way, that would connect because Steel Street is connected to the 
Lake Minnetonka Regional Trail (LRT). That would really complete the loop and help 
with traffic connecting to Groveland Elementary School. Since the two segments are not 
identical in costs or in length, Imaretska is wondering if there is an opportunity to extend 
the segment to Steel Street.  
 
HejlStone replied that is a great question and said that staff can look into it. There is a 
little bit of background in looking into what that would entail in terms of utilities, in terms 
of coordination with outside stakeholders and how that would impact either project. 
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Gabler said he is thinking of this part of a trail that starts at Fairchild. Part of the trail is 
just on the north side of Minnetonka Boulevard that comes out around Prospect Place. 
It kind of comes up and goes around Gro Tonka Park and then goes into Groveland 
Elementary School. That trail does not get used that much and he is on it all the time. 
He is wondering if that could be a compromise going forward. It seems like there is a 
finished trail that basically meets what you are trying to do unless you want the trail on 
Minnetonka Boulevard. 
 
HejlStone said yes both segments are both along Minnetonka Boulevard. There may be 
some separation on grass and pavement similar to Plymouth Road.  
 
O’Dea asked HejlStone to clarify the segment change. 
 
HejlStone responded that both segments up for consideration this evening would be 
right along Minnetonka Boulevard. In some locations, there would be separation 
between four foot grassy boulevard and in others more concrete maintenance strip; 
very similar to the trail that was recently implemented along Plymouth Road. That would 
be a very good example of what the improvements for each of these segments would 
be along Minnetonka Boulevard. 
 
O’Dea wanted to clarify that we are looking at segments four and 10. It’s not necessarily 
a swap where 10 goes to four and four goes to 10. Ten moves up but four doesn’t go all 
the way down. 
 
HejlStone said that is correct. The recommendation really again is to bump segment 
number 10 up to 2023 with the intent to shift what is currently segment four out to 2026.   
 
Ingraham seconded Imaretska’s idea if it is at all feasible to extend to Steel Street. That 
is a tricky corner for driving or walking. It looks like it is about 600 feet, which is not a 
small number when you get in a project but it would be pretty nice. There has been talk 
about sidewalks by the school. Is that an issue the city can just do or since it is a county 
road, does the county have to take care of it? 
 
HejlStone answered that we coordinate closely with our partner agency stakeholders 
including Hennepin County, Minnehaha Creek Watershed District, Met Council and 
Metro Transit. Certainly we always coordinate intersection improvements with the 
county as well. There are standards and guidelines to consider for brand new section 
improvements and there is also considerations. We would continue to coordinate with 
Hennepin County around those improvements. 
 
Evenrud opened it for public comment. 
 
Katherine (Kate) Wagner, 3516 Rainbow Dr., Minnetonka. Will be in fourth grade at 
Groveland Elementary this fall. She will be sharing her thoughts on Minnetonka 
Boulevard trails. The reason she doesn’t ride on Minnetonka Boulevard is because she 
is scared for herself and her younger brother. So many of her friends live east of 
Groveland and each of us would like a safer way to school and to each other’s house. 
She would love to have more trails throughout Minnetonka but she thinks this section is 
really important. There are 900 kids that go to school at Groveland Elementary and this 
trail would help many families walk and bike to school. She thinks there should be a 
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crosswalk from Groveland to Rainbow Drive. She feels unsafe even though her dad 
helps them across the road. The reason she wants this trail is for the safety of her 
brother, her neighbors, her family, her friends and all the future Groveland Elementary 
kids. Wagner thanked the park board and staff for listening. She hopes they share her 
same thoughts that the trail to Groveland Elementary is the most important.  
 
Evenrud thanked Wagner and said it was very impactful and appreciates the input.  
 
Walick thanked Wagner for calling in and said it is nice to hear from people that would 
be using the trail. He is in support with swapping the segments. 

 
Imaretska went back to extending segment number 10 because she thinks that is a very 
important consideration. Imaretska asked if they can indicate that they would like to 
extend segment 10 as part of the consideration if other park board members believe it 
would be important to consider it for safety. 

 
O’Dea replied that it is an appropriate motion and that staff would bring the pros and 
cons to the council which may be financial constraints. It is appropriate that the council 
knows that you are wanting to switch the segments and are recommending to look into 
something further. 
 
Gabler says there should be two motions. One motion is to swap the trail segments 
since it is already in the Capital Improvement Plant (CIP). The other motion would be a 
recommendation to look at extending the segment to Steel Street. 
 
Walick moved, Gabler seconded a motion to move trail segment 10 up to where trail 
segment number 4 is in 2023. Segment 4 moves back to the year 2026. All voted “yes.” 
Motion carried. 

 
Imaretska moved, Walick seconded that we recommend the consideration of extending 
segment number 10 to Steele St. All voted “yes.” Motion carried. 

 
7.  Park Board Member Reports 

 
Walick has been to Libbs Lake and people have been good with maintaining social 
distancing. They are aware that there isn’t the same presence. Everyone is being very 
respectful and aware that it is like a community park. 
 
Evenrud went to the Williston Fitness Center for the first time since March. It is a difficult 
place to come up with policy that works but they figured it out. Williston Fitness Center 
Manager, Kristin Pimental and her staff are working really hard to make it work and they 
seem to be doing a great job. He felt completely comfortable and it seems like everything 
has been thought of when you walk in there. It is very impressive to see how well it is going. 

 
8.  Information Items 
 

Shady Oak Beach 
O’Dea reported.  
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Sunrise Park 
O’Dea reported. 

 
Robinwood Park 
O’Dea reported. 
 
Evenrud thanked staff for being flexible with the beach and giving people opportunities to do 
something. 
 
Ingraham commented that at Kinsel Park, the north shore of the lake is still severely under 
water. He asked if there was something structural that has changed. It seems like it has 
happened ever since that big storm drain was redone. There are a lot of people that like to 
walk that little loop and the boardwalk is still under water and most of the area is flooded. 
Ingraham was curious if there has been any other feedback about this from residents or if it 
has been looked at. He can understand the high water levels earlier in the year, but he 
doesn’t understand why it is still really high there when the water level is down.  
 
O’Dea replied that park maintenance staff was unable to attend tonight so he will ask staff 
and get back to Ingraham.  
 
Evenrud thanked Ingraham because he walks there and also wondered about it. 
 
Imaretska thinks the farmers market is going great. The staff is doing a great job and she is 
happy it is taking place. It feels great to be able to shop and support our local farmers.  
 
Evenrud has been to the last two farmers markets and the numbers seem pretty good. 
People are taking advantage of it. 
 
O’Dea thanked Imaretska and Evenrud for their comments. O’Dea talked to our farmers 
market coordinator today and she referenced over a thousand people were at the market on 
Tuesday. He doesn’t remember ever hearing a number that big for a farmers market. 

 
9.  Upcoming Park Board Agenda Items 

 
O’Dea reported. 

 
10. Adjournment 

Walick moved, Imaretska seconded a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:31 p.m. All voted 
“yes.” Motion carried. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
 
 

Kathy Kline 
Recreation Administrative Coordinator 



 

Minnetonka Park Board Item 6A 
Meeting of September 2, 2020 

 
 

Subject: Consideration of 2021 boat slip rates for Gray’s Bay 
Marina 

Park Board related goal: To provide quality athletic and recreational facilities 
Park Board related 
objective: 

Conduct an annual review of the Gray’s Bay Marina 
operations plan 

Brief Description: 

The park board will review Marina operations and 
information comparing boat slip lease fees at Gray’s 
Bay Marina to other local boat slip facilities to 
determine if changes to the existing rates are 
warranted. 

 
 
Background 
 
Gray’s Bay Marina consists of 29 leased boat slips, gas dock, office/restroom building 
and parking spaces designated for slip holders and staff.  The Park Board has 
historically reviewed and made changes to the boat slip fees.  The last increase in slip 
fees took effect in 2012; increasing $100 to $3,900 per season.  Slip fees have since 
remained at $3,900 through this season.  Since 2012 the board has recommended 
keeping the fee the same primarily due to the fact the marina has met budget 
expectations in all previous years. 
 
The objective of the marina business plan is to cover all operating costs and long-term 
capital costs.  Since 2003 when the marina opened, the facility has exceeded the 
budget expectations initially established for the facility by the park board. 
 
Summary 
 
To aid in the consideration of slip fees, a matrix showing several local private and 
municipal operated facilities are attached.  The facilities included are the same facilities 
reviewed in previous years and amenities at each facility vary widely.  Staff believes the 
existing amenities at Gray’s Bay Marina are more comparable to private facilities than 
municipal, with the exception of boat storage and mechanic services. 
 
For comparison purposes, since 2019 the average cost of a boat slip at privately 
operated marinas increased 5.6% to $5,926 (2019 average=$5,612) while the average 
cost of a boat slip at municipal marinas increased approximately 2.5% to $1,923 (2019 
average=$1,877). 
 
Additional factors considered when making a decision whether or not to increase rates 
include: 
 



Item 6A - Consideration of 2021 boat slip rates for Gray’s Bay Marina  
September 2, 2020         Page 2 
 
 

• Annual Operating Costs – This includes items such as wages, fuel, building & 
grounds, Lake Minnetonka Conservation District (LMCD) levy, and capital outlay. 

• Past Increases - Since the facility opened in 2003 there have been five slip fee 
increases.  The total amount of increase over the past 17 years equate to an 
average of approximately 2.3% per year.  Increases are outlined below: 

o 5% ($140) increase to $2,940 in 2006 
o 20% ($584) increase to $3,524 in 2007 
o 5% ($176) increase to $3,700 in 2008 
o 2.7% ($100) increase to $3,800 in 2009 
o No increase in 2010 or 2011 
o 2.6% ($100) increase to $3,900 in 2012 
o No increase 2013-2020 

 
• Wait List – While there had been some difficulty maintaining a reasonable wait 

list a few years ago, the current wait list has steadily increased and stands at a 
healthy 79, up from 47 in 2019. 

• Budget Escrow – The marina escrow account balance continues to be strong and 
ahead of what has been budgeted since the marina opened. 

 
Staff has attached a summary of revenue and expenses as well as escrow amounts 
designated to cover future long-term capital costs. As indicated, Gray’s Bay Marina has 
met the budget objectives initially put in place. 
 
Recommendation 
 
Taking into consideration slip rate increases around the lake as well as an opportunity 
to cover increasing costs of wages and other expenses, staff recommends increasing 
the Gray’s Bay Marina boat slip fee $100 (2.5%) to $4,000 for the 2021 season. 
 
 
Discussion Points 

 
• Does the park board concur with staff’s recommendation to increase the boat slip 

fee to $4,000 for the 2021 season? 
 
Recommended Park Board Action:  Review operation information attached and 
provide direction to staff regarding 2021 marina boat slip fees. 
 
Attachments 
 

1. Marina comparison matrix 
2. Summary of revenue and expenses 

 



Local Boat Slip Facility Comparison – 2020 
 
 
 

 Municipally Operated Privately Operated 
Services Deephaven Excelsior Wayzata Gray’s 

Bay 
Boatworks, 

Wayzata 
Caribbean, 
Tonka Bay 

Excelsior Bay 
Harbor 

(Bayside Marine) 

Howard’s 
Point, 

Shorewood 

Minnetonka 
Yacht Club, 
Deephaven 

Tonka Bay 
(3 Locations) 

 
North 
Shore,     
Orono 

Greenwood 

Attendant             
Gas             

Pump-out             
Retail             

Bait             
On-site 

Restrooms satellite adjacent 
park 

next to 
beach permanent adjacent park permanent permanent permanent satellite permanent permanent permanent 

Mechanic             

Cost/foot of 
slip 

2020 
(2019) 

$34 
($34) 

$109 res; 
($106) 

$95 res Sr; 
($94) 

$185 non-
res  

($180) 

$70 / $79 
($68 / 77) 

$150 
($150) 

$288 
($288) 

$225 
($185) 

$ 211 
($205) 

$192 
($184) 

$222 
($204) 

$235 
($225) 

$225 
($220) 

$225 
($215) 

Cost per 26’ 
slip/2020 

(2019)   

$875  
($875) 

$2,834 
($2,756) 

$1,800 
(inner) 
$2,060 
(outer) 

($2,000) 

$3,900 
($3,900) 

 
$7,500 

($7,500) 
 

$5,850 
($4,810) 

$5,486 
($5,330) 

$4,992  
($4,784) 

$ 5,765 
($5,304) 

$6,110 
($5,850) 

$5,850 
($5,720) 

$5,860 
($5,600) 

Number of 
slips 

94 Dock 15 
Shore 109 100 29 80 116 85 65 15 312 118 110 

Parking Street Street Parking 
lot Parking lot Parking lot Parking lot Parking Lot Parking lot Parking lot Parking lot Parking lot Parking Lot 

Dates of 
operation 

April 1 (Ice 
out) - 

Nov 15 

Ice out - 
Last wknd 

Oct 

June 10- 
Nov 1 

Ice out - 
Oct 31 

Ice out- 
Oct 31 

Ice out - 
Oct 1  

year round 
storage available 

Ice out - 
Ice in 

Ice out - 
Oct 31 

Ice out- 
Ice in 

June 1 – 
Sept 30 

May 15 - 
Sept 15 

Ice Out - 
Oct 1 

Number of 
 Mooring 

Buoys 
53 12 0 0 0 0 0 0 20 0 0 0 

Plans to 
increase slip 
fees in 2021 

Yes to 
$1,000 Unsure Yes - 3%  

 
Unsure 

 

 
Unsure 

 
Yes Unsure Unsure Yes Yes – 10% Unsure 

 



2019 Gray's Bay Marina
Operations Summary

Actual Actual Actual
2017 2018 2019

Total Revenues $258,716 $290,966 $288,995

Expenses ($161,173) ($185,695) ($201,959)
Capital Outlay $0 $0 $0
LMCD ($22,844) ($23,986) ($36,000)
Escrow* ($74,699) ($81,285) ($51,036)
Total Expenses ($258,716) ($290,966) ($288,995)

Balance $0 $0 $0

* Total 2003-2019 amount budgeted in escrow account = $326,200; amount escrowed through 2019 = $680,380.



Minnetonka Park Board Item 6B 
Meeting of September 2, 2020 

 
 
Subject: COVID-19 Update - Recreation 
Park Board related goal: N/A 
Park Board related objective: N/A 
Brief Description: Provide the Park Board with an update on 

programs, events and facilities. 
 

This summer, to ensure the health and safety of our community, we made the difficult 
decision to cancel several of our signature events, as well as a number of recreation 
programs. In addition, all city facilities were closed for a period of time. As state-
mandated restrictions loosened, and continue to do so, we have gradually been able to 
increase in-person program offerings and services.  Below is a review of the previous 
few months and a look at what is ahead for the upcoming fall season.

 

 
Programs 

o Spring/Early Summer – Most of the programming scheduled from late 
March thru June was cancelled.  Some virtual programming for youth was 
offered, but registrations were low for these activities. 

o Late Summer – A number of pre-school and youth programs were held 
and adult leagues began with shortened schedules. Here are some 
notable numbers: 
 Hop-Kids Sports Programs – 24 programs, 187 participants 
 Tennis in the Parks – Youth and adult lessons, 104 participants 
 Adult Leagues – Softball, 45 teams; Kickball, 4 teams; Soccer, 10 

teams. 
 The Rec Box – Themed activity boxes filled with arts & crafts, 

science experiments and educational activities.  Four themes 
offered, 30 boxes offered per theme, all 120 boxes sold. 

o Fall – All marketing is being done online.  A similar amount of programs 
are being offered compared to previous years, but program maximums are 
set lower.   
 Youth Soccer League – 34 teams, 365 participants (compared to 

630 in 2019) 
 Adult Softball League – 25 teams (compared to 37 in 2019) 
 Adult Indoor Volleyball, Basketball and Soccer Leagues offered. 
 Swimming Lessons – 23 classes offered, mainly parent-child. 

 
Events 

o Theater in the Park – cancelled 
o Summer Fest – cancelled 
o Music in the Park series – cancelled 
o Movies in the Park – Scheduled for Aug. 28, Sept. 3 & 11. 

 



Meeting of September 2, 2020 Page 2 
Subject: COVID-19 Update - Recreation 
 

 
o Farmers Market 

 Average weekly attendance has been 800-1000, the highest since 
the market began.   

 The season began with a required face mask policy for the first 
hour of the market, 3-4 p.m.  The policy was extended to the full 
market time of 3-7 p.m. after requests from patrons. 

 
Facilities 

o Shady Oak Beach  
 Originally planned to be closed, but due to demand the gates were 

opened daily from 8 a.m. – 8 p.m. with no lifeguards or other staff 
on duty.   

 High attendance numbers resulted in lifeguards scheduled 12-6 
p.m. daily through August 23.   

 The gates will remain open to the public through Labor Day.   
 E Coli has been an issue due to the large amount of geese in and 

around the beach front.  This has resulted in the lake being closed 
for swimming for several days in August. 

o Gray’s Bay Marina 
 Opened for the season on May 15. 
 Through mid-August, 22,770 gallons of gas have been sold, and 

projected sales for the season is 30,000 gallons compared to last 
year’s 26,000 gallons. 

 Gas dock hours have been reduced approximately 35% per week. 
 The boat slip waiting list has grown from 44 to 79 in the past 5 

months.   
o Minnetonka Ice Arena 

 Reopened to the public on June 15 at 25% capacity, not to exceed 
250. 

 Summer skating lessons resumed July 13 with smaller class sizes. 
 Figure skating and hockey practices are capped at 25 participants 

on a full sheet of ice. 
 Public skating and adult open hockey are scheduled to resume 

after Labor Day with a maximum of 25 participants and required 
pre-registration. 

o Williston Fitness Center 
 Repened to the public on June 22 at 25% capacity. 
 Child-care is scheduled to reopen in early September. 
 Virtual fitness classes will still be available online. 

o Minnetonka Community Center 
 Reopened for a few small rentals beginning August 4 and limited 

senior programming on August 13.  The building remains closed to 
the public except to allow these few user-groups when scheduled. 

 Seven senior programs are being offered in September including 
line dance, t’ai chi chih, art and history classes. 
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o Picnic Shelters 
 Shelters at Gro Tonka Park and Lone Lake Park have been open 

for picnic reservations since early June. 
 Reservations are limited to 25 people. 

 
Recommended Action: 
 
Review the information and provide comment and feedback. 
 



Minnetonka Park Board Item 6C 
Meeting of September 2, 2020 

 
 
Subject: Eagle to Bryant Lake Regional Trail Masterplan 

Engagement Process Overview 
Park Board related goal: Enhance long term park board development 
Park Board related 
objective: 

Identify areas of the city that are deficient of 
adequate park or trail amenities 

Brief Description: Eagle to Bryant Lake Regional Trail Masterplan 
Engagement Process Overview 

 
 
Background  
 
In June of 2020, Three Rivers Park District kicked off the master planning process for 
the Eagle to Bryant Lake Regional Trail.  Park District staff have completed the existing 
conditions and evaluation phase of their master planning work and are preparing to 
move forward with public engagement.  Public outreach will include collecting 
comments and feedback through a project website and interactive map, as well as 
direct engagement with residents along Baker Road and other areas of the proposed 
trail corridor.   
 
Park District staff would like to update the Park Board on the project and share a few 
examples of their outreach plan as they seek verbal approval to move forward with 
public engagement in the community. 
 
Recommended Park Board Action: 
 
The park board is requested to review the presentation, provide feedback and approve 
Three Rivers Park District’s public engagement process in the community.  
 
Attachment 
 

1. Bryant-Eagle Lake existing conditions map 
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Minnetonka Park Board Item 8 
Meeting of September 2, 2020 

 
Subject: Information Items 
Park Board related goal: N/A 
Park Board related objective: N/A 

Brief Description: 
The following are informational items and 
developments that have occurred since the last park 
board meeting. 

 
 
Lone Lake Park Multi-Use Mountain Bike Trail Update 
Construction on the multi-use mountain bike trail in Lone Lake Park -- originally set to begin Sept. 1 -- is 
now anticipated to start Sept. 14. 
 
This two-week period will give the city time to complete its surveying and environmental studies of the 
area. 
 
Oberlin & Gro Tonka Parks Tennis Courts 
The contractor finished the coatings at Gro Tonka on 8/25 and are open for play.  The contractor is 
scheduled to apply the coatings at Oberlin Park the week of August 31 and weather permitting should be 
open for use after Labor Day. 
 
Trail Swap 
At their August 24 budget study session, city council considered the park board recommendation to swap 
trail segments 4 and 10, and to extend segment 10 to Steele Street. Segment 10 will be constructed in 
2023 and Segment 4 is now anticipated for construction in 2026.  
 
Staff has been working with the project consultant to update the estimate for segment 10 to extend to 
Steele Street and possibly to Tonkawood (which would provide access to a park & ride, Bethlehem 
Lutheran Church and a daycare). Staff will work through the updated estimates to provide an accurate 
look at project costs and how the trail segment timing realignment will impact the Trail Expansion Fund 
and the Capital Improvement Program. These changes will be reflected in the 2021-2025 Capital 
Improvement Program, for council approval on September 21.  
 
Robinwood Park Update 
Staff received feedback from nine residents regarding the proposed park.  Most supported the proposed 
play equipment.  A couple suggestions were provided on different types of play equipment that staff will 
evaluate to find out if the suggested equipment can be accommodated.   
 
 



Minnetonka Park Board Item 9 
Meeting of September 2, 2020 

 
Upcoming 6-Month Meeting Schedule 

Day Date Meeting 
Type Agenda Business Items Special Notes 

Wed 10/7/20 Regular 
• 2020 Strategic Plan Check-In 
• Park Signage 
• Futsal Update 

 

Wed 11/4/20 Joint • Joint meeting w/city council 5:30 pm start time 

Wed 12/2/20 Regular 
• Review of 2020 Farmer’s Market 

Operations and 
recommendations for 2021 

 

Wed 1/6/21 Regular • Appointment of chair and vice-
chair  

Wed 2/3/21 Regular • Consideration of 2021 Park 
Board Strategic Plan  

Wed 3/3/21 Regular • Review of 2022-2026 Capital 
Improvement Plan  

 
 
Other meetings and activities to note: 
 
Day Date Description Special Notes 
Thur 9/3/2020 Movie in the Park   
Fri 9/11/2020 Movie in the Park  
    

 
 
Items to be scheduled: 
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